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NOTICE OF COMPLAINT  
The Office of Labor Policy & Standards (“OLPS”) of the New York City 
Department of Consumer Affairs (“DCA”) has received a complaint 
alleging that you have violated provisions of the Freelance Isn’t Free 
Act (the “Law”). Under this Law, which went into effect on May 15, 2017, 
freelance workers are entitled to a written contract, timely payment when 
performing services for hire, and freedom from retaliation.  A copy of the 
complaint against you is enclosed.  

If a freelance worker prevails in a case against a hiring party, the freelancer 
may be entitled to: 

• Statutory and/or  double damages allowed under the law; 
• Injunctive and other relief as appropriate; and/or 
• Reasonable attorneys’ fees and costs. 

 
The complaint we received identifies you as a hiring party that has violated 
the Law. Under the Law, you are required to provide OLPS with a written 
statement within 20 days of receipt of this Notice that:   

• States that the freelance worker has been paid in full (including proof  
  of such payment);  
• States that the freelance worker has not been paid in full and the  

reasons for the failure to provide full payment; and/or 
• Fully responds to any other allegations in the complaint relating to  

either a written contract or retaliation against a freelance worker. 
 

A failure to respond to this Notice within 20 days creates a rebuttable 
presumption in any civil action commenced pursuant to the Law that 
the hiring party committed the violation(s) alleged in the complaint.  
You may include any other such information or supporting documentation as 
is relevant to the complaint against you. 

Under the Law, it is prohibited to take any action to retaliate or 
otherwise discriminate against a freelance worker that has asserted 
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their rights. Discrimination and/or retaliation under the Law includes, but is 
not limited to, harassment, intimidation, discipline or denying a work 
opportunity. A hiring party who is found to have retaliated against a freelance 
worker may be liable for statutory damages for each violation. 

Please send your written response to OLPS using at least one of the following methods: 

 
 
 

• By Email to:  LBillups@dca.nyc.gov 

• By Fax to:  (646) 500-6653 

• By Mail/Delivery to: Office of Labor Policy & Standards 
Department of Consumer Affairs 

  Attn: Hiring Party Response Form 
  42 Broadway, 9th Floor 
  New York, NY 10004 

 

 

For additional information about the Law, please visit: nyc.gov/dca   

 

 

Translation Services  
 
If you do not speak or understand English well, DCA will provide translation services upon request. 
 
Para más información, por favor llame al (212) 436-0258. 

如需了解更多信息，请致电 (212) 436-0258. 
Для дополнительной информации, пожалуйста, позвоните по телефону (212) 436-0258.  
상세한 정보를 원하시면 (212) 436-0258로 문의하십시오. 

Per ulteriori informazioni vi preghiamo di chiamare (212) 436-0258. 

Pou jwenn plis enfòmasyon, tanpri rele (212) 436-0258. 
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